
 

 

 

 
September 23, 2010 

 

Via Electronic Transmission 

 

The Honorable Hilda L. Solis 

Secretary 

United States Department of Labor  

200 Constitution Ave., NW 

Washington, DC 20210 

 

Dear Secretary Solis: 

 
 Throughout my career I have believed that Members of Congress have an 

obligation to conduct oversight of how our government conducts the people’s business 

and spends their money.  I have continued to work to fulfill this obligation through both 

Republican and Democratic administrations.  As part of that work, I have been 

conducting vigorous oversight of how various federal agencies spend American Recovery 

and Reinvestment Act (Stimulus) dollars.  Enclosed is my June 2, 2010 letter (Enclosure 

A) to the Department of Labor (Department) regarding its use of Stimulus dollars, as well 

as the response I received from the Department (Enclosure B). 

 
 A recent article in the Washington Times

1
 reported that: 

 

 “Private analysts are skeptical of White House estimates that the green funding 

created 190,700 jobs”;  

 

 “The Department of Energy estimated that 82,000 jobs have been created and has 

acknowledged that as much as 80 percent of some green programs, including $2.3 

billion of manufacturing tax credits, went to foreign firms that employed workers 

primarily in countries including China, South Korea and Spain, rather than in the 

United States”; and 

 

 University of Maryland Professor Peter Morici stated that “much of the green 

stimulus funding was ’squandered’," and that, “large grants to build green 

buildings don't generate many new jobs, except for a few architects.  Subsidies for 

windmills and solar panels created lots of jobs in China, but few at home.” 

 

 

                                                 

 
1
 Patricia Hall; Washington Times; “’Green’ Jobs no longer golden in stimulus”; 

http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2010/sep/9/green-jobs-no-longer-golden-in-stimulus; accessed 

September 10, 2010. 
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 Given this latest information about the lack of success with green jobs projects, 

coupled with the lack of progress in reducing the unemployment rate, I like to know the 

following: 

 
1) What, if any, changes are being made to the Stimulus program at the Department 

to ensure that funding is not “squandered” on programs that produce few 

employment results? 

 

2) Additionally, the Green Jobs Act of 2007 authorized $125 million per year to 

create Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy Worker Training Program 

through an amendment to the Workforce Investment Act (WIA).  Section 171 (e) 

(1) (b) of WIA includes a provision that defines “energy efficiency and renewable 

energy industries eligible to participate” as: 

 
a)  The energy-efficient building, construction, and retrofits industries; 

b)  The renewable electric power industry; 

c)  The energy efficient and advanced drive train vehicle industry; 

d)  The biofuels industry; 

e)  The deconstruction and materials use industries; 

f)  The energy efficiency assessment industry serving the residential, 

commercial, or industrial sectors; and 

g)  Manufacturers that produce sustainable products using environmentally 

sustainable processes and materials. 

 
 Since February 2009, the Department has awarded approximately $490 million in 

Stimulus funding designated for “green jobs training.”  Yet the Department, according to 

its own documents, is still only “working to develop a definition for green sectors and 

jobs, which will be used to ensure that workforce development efforts identify and target 

these green jobs and their training needs.”  (Emphasis added)  In the meantime, the 

Department depends on various sources, including its own “Occupational Information 

Network,” which includes occupations such as “Arbitrators, Mediators, and 

Conciliators,” “Financial Analysts,” “Financial Quantitative Analysts,” “Investment 

Underwriters,” “Marketing Managers,” “Personal Financial Advisors,” “Public Relations 

Specialists,” “Reporters and Correspondents,” and “Wholesale and Retail Buyers.”   

 
 These are, no doubt, respectable and needed professions, but their tenuous 

connection to the stated goal of “green jobs” only underscores the mismanaged efforts of 

the Department’s Stimulus dollar spending.   

 

 In closing, we must ensure that taxpayer dollars are protected against waste, fraud 

and abuse and I am concerned that the Department’s attempt to establish this key aspect 

of the program, after millions of taxpayers’ dollars have gone out the door, may have 

come too late.   
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  Thank you again for your prompt attention to this matter.  I would appreciate 

receiving your response to this matter by October 7, 2010.  Should you have any 

questions regarding this matter, please do not hesitate to contact Christopher Armstrong 

or Brian Downey of my staff at (202) 224-4515.  All documents responsive to this 

request should be sent electronically in PDF format to Brian_Downey@finance-

rep.senate.gov. 

 

                                                            

Sincerely, 

 

                               
               Charles E. Grassley 

           Ranking Member  

 

 

             

cc:  The Honorable Daniel R. Petrole 

 Acting Inspector General 

 United States Department of Labor 

 

 

Enclosures 

 



 

 

 

 

Enclosure A 



 

 

 

 
June 2, 2010 

 

Via Electronic Transmission 

 

The Honorable Hilda L. Solis 

Secretary 

U.S. Department of Labor  

200 Constitution Ave., NW 

Washington, DC 20210 

 

Dear Secretary Solis: 

 

 As the Senior Senator from Iowa, I have a duty to conduct oversight into how 

federal entities spend taxpayer dollars, especially when fraud, waste, or abuse might be 

involved.  I also serve as the Ranking Member of the Committee on Finance 

(Committee), which has exclusive jurisdiction over both federal taxation and our 

country’s public debt.  In both capacities, my duty to conduct oversight is more important 

than ever, with federal spending at unprecedented levels due in part to the passage of the 

American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 (Recovery Act). 

 

 Congress enacted the Recovery Act in an effort to stimulate economic activity and 

stave off further decline in the American economy.  I opposed final passage of the 

Recovery Act because, as I said at the time, it was loaded down with spending to satisfy 

special interests rather than stimulate the economy.  Pursuant to the Recovery Act, the 

Department of Labor (DOL) received over $58 billion of taxpayer money to provide 

worker training for jobs and ease the burden of the recession on workers and employers. 

 

 Through Recovery Act funding, the Obama Administration (Administration) has 

focused on the development of “green jobs,” which includes job training, technology 

investment, and promoting energy efficiency.  According to the Administration, the 

Recovery Act contains more than $80 billion in clean energy funding to promote 

economic recovery and develop clean energy jobs.  However, it has come to my attention 

that the DOL is just now attempting to define what a “green job” is.  Interestingly this 

comes more than a year after the Recovery Act was signed into law and after millions of 

dollars in funding have already been distributed for green jobs.   

 

 On March 16, 2010, DOL submitted a request for comments to the Federal 

Register.  According to the Federal Register submission, the resulting definition “will 

assist policymakers in planning policy initiatives and understanding their impact on the 

labor market, and will facilitate the monitoring of labor market developments related to 

protecting the environment and conserving natural resources.”  I want to ensure that 

taxpayer dollars are protected against waste, fraud and abuse and am concerned that the 
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DOL step of establishing the key aspect of the program after millions of dollars have 

gone out the door may have come too late.  

 

 In light of the fact that the DOL is determining what constituted  a “green job” 

only after the expenditure of Recovery Act dollars, I would like to understand what 

criteria the DOL used to give out millions in taxpayer dollars prior to the definition being 

established. 

 

  Accordingly, please respond to the following questions:      

 

1) How much Recovery Act funding has the Department of Labor spent on “green 

job” initiatives to date? 

 

2) Without a specific definition of a “green job”, how did DOL determine whether 

recipient funding applications and spending programs met necessary requirements 

for being green? 

 

3) Once a definition of a “green job” is determined, what DOL review processes will 

be initiated to ensure that Recovery Act applications have met the requirements? 

And, how will DOL recoup any funding from programs/individuals that do not 

meet the “green job” definition? 

 

4) How will DOL efforts to define “green jobs” affect other U.S. Government 

agencies that are providing Recovery Act funding for “green jobs”? 

 

 Thank you in advance for your prompt attention to this matter.  I would appreciate 

receiving your response to this matter by June 16, 2010.  Should you have any questions 

regarding this matter, please do not hesitate to contact Christopher Armstrong or Brian 

Downey of my Committee staff at (202) 224-4515.  All documents responsive to this 

request should be sent electronically in PDF format to Brian_Downey@finance-

rep.senate.gov. 

 

 

Sincerely, 
                                                     

                                                                                                                                          
                     Charles E. Grassley 

                     Ranking Member 



 

 

 

 

Enclosure B 






































